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The Concord Township Board of Trustees met in regular session on Monday, March 14, 2011 at the Concord Township Fire Station.  Chairman Karen Koch called the meeting to order at 7:00p.m.  Roll was called; in attendance were Trustees Karen Koch, Joe Garrett and Bart Johnson.  The minutes of the previous meeting were read.  Mr. Garrett moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to approve the minutes.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

Public Input

Mrs. Erin Murphy of Maynard Road addressed the Board regarding drainage ditches along her street.  She asked what the timeline was for the township to clear the silt and leaves in the ditches.  The ditches are backing up during rains and prohibiting basements from draining correctly.  Ms. Koch said the township can clear them out, but the ground needs to dry up first.  Maynard Road is a low area and there is only so much that can be done without a bobcat.  Johnson agreed the township cannot do anything while the ground is soft – will do more damage if wet.  Director of Operations, Todd Cooper, said the Maynard ditches will be first on the road department’s list before mowing season.  The Basinger ditch project was discussed, which was very expensive and property owners were assessed for the project.  Zoning Inspector, Ric Irvine, told Mrs. Murphy that she could petition to the county for the work.  Mr. Johnson also suggested Murphy call Scott at Delaware Soil and Water about a ditch petition so the ditches could be studied.  Mr. Garrett noted a study was completed in the 80’s and the project was cost prohibitive.

Eldon Johnston, Delaware County Engineer’s Office, discussed the following:
1- Is the township constructing a bike path on the south end of Concord Road?   Mr. Johnson said he was invited to a PTO meeting at Eli Penney school, where there is about 1000 feet of bike path the school would like connected.  The meeting was held for preliminary discussions on the topic.  If Tartan HOA will give access, the project could begin.  

2- Preliminary designs are beginning soon on the roundabout at Harriott Road and now would be a good time to add a bike path to the plans if the Board so desires.  The county would want a commitment that connections to the path be made.  The Board felt a bike path along Harriott did not make sense due to the nature of the road and traffic.  The county is a couple months off from starting the preliminary designs – Phase I  (bridge) would begin in 2012 and the associated roundabout in 2014.  

3- Does the Board have any questions on the resurfacing estimate from the county?  The cost was high and Eldon believes it will only go higher due to increasing oil costs.  In Tartan Fields, from Tartan to Mackenzie Way there are many cracks and depressions so the roads need full depth repair, then re-paved per Jerry Ungashick with the county.  Garrett thinks Tartan Fields Drive is a top priority.  Fry and Calhoun Roads are also bad but should the township wait on those until a road budget is planned?  Much discussion continued.  Johnson asked what if the township did not go through the county for road improvement estimates?  History shows about 20% higher cost when townships bid independently.  Ms. Koch moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to approve the 2011 Road Improvement Estimate from the Delaware County Engineer’s Office with the exception of omitting the Fry Road resurfacing, for a total estimate of $266,700.00.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

4- The road mileage certification form was sent in already by Fiscal Officer Davis.

5- Ohio Public Works Commission applications were discussed.  To apply, first a Request for Engineering Assistance must be submitted to Ryan at the County Engineer’s Office describing the project.  OPWC funds are the best outside funding source for townships and are from bond monies allocated to districts for infrastructure improvements.  Two of six townships were successful last year in obtaining OPWC grants.  Trustee Johnson wondered why Scioto Township did not work with Concord for the improvement of Calhoun Road since joint entity results are better.  All districts are in a pool and results depend on what everybody else submits that particular year.  A sum of $250,000 is set aside to match up to a township’s share.  The OPWC application deadline is October 1, but the county would need to know now.
Old Business

Trustee Garrett had nothing new to report on the sewer plant progress.  The county commissioner’s plan is once they own the facility, they will shut down the Scioto Reserve plant and transfer service to the new facility.  The county is also looking to fill seats on the Concord-Scioto Community Authority.

Trustee Johnson received tennis court plans from Upper Arlington but they were only sketched and not what we need for specifications.  Mr. Cooper will ask Liberty Township for plans.

Office furniture for the new township building was discussed.  Cooper noted that Dave Ganim Medical had used office furniture for sale that the township could look at on Friday.  Decision on new furniture will be tabled until next meeting.

Trustee Johnson asked if there was anything new with the YMCA camp information.  Should the township offer the YMCA a camp office at the park for the summer?  No action taken.  Garrett noted the camp contract still hadn’t been revised to state a fifty percent participation by Concord township residents.

Township building update:  some exterior issues still need resolved, plus punch-out items, therefore will not be completed by March 22.  

New Business

Trustee Garrett noted there is a bill at the State House (HB50) concerning annexation.  This may affect the Del-co annexation issue that was discussed at previous meetings.  If the house bill is not in place, it limits the township’s ability to support how areas are best developed.  Garrett requested to draft a letter for the Board in support of the bill, and bring to the next meeting for review.  The bill gives a political entity at stake the ability to stop annexation.

Mr. Garrett said the township is not ready for public scheduling or deposits for the new township building.  The verbage for renting the facility should be ready by the next meeting.  Mr. Garrett moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to lower the rental fee for the outdoor park shelter to $25.00 per event.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

Discussion was held on the Oller Cemetery cleanup.  It was decided to advertise April 3rd as the final date to remove wreaths, etc. from graves before the mowing season begins.  Garrett would like to see the cemetery rules mailed to all deed holders due to the increased amount of items on and near graves.  The Board does not want gravesite items or township mowing equipment being damaged. 

Zoning Department

Mr. Irvine noted he had only one zoning permit issued so far for March.  He requested a zoning department camera since the other one was stolen.  Mr. Johnson moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to approve purchase of a digital camera for the zoning department, not to exceed $150.00.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.

Angie Ellerbrock, township assistant, asked if there was a ten year (two term) limit to zoning board terms.  The Board did not know of any such rule.

Fire Department

Chief Cooper requested approval to purchase a LifePak 1000 heart monitor from Physio Control for $2,503.00 to replace the 14 year old monitor currently being used.  A grant of $3,500.00 was received last year to cover the purchase.  Mr. Garrett moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to approve purchase of the LifePak 1000 monitor.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.  Cooper also noted the department received a grant of $20,449.00 for new fire hose.  

Chairman Koch certified the Fiscal Officer provided the current financial reports for the township.  Completing business the Fiscal Officer certified funds have been appropriated and money is in the treasury to pay the bills.  Therefore, Mr. Garrett moved and Mr. Johnson seconded to approve purchase orders and pending warrants #867-871, 7681-7724, all totaling $86,791.51.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.
As there was no further business, Trustee Garrett moved to adjourn.  Trustee Johnson seconded the motion.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes
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